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Questionnaire results from local Churches Together Groups

Five responses were received from a possible twelve.

What were the good points?

'Ecumenical Newsletter', 'Ecumenical Officer attending local meetings', 'The well co‑ordinated distribution of Millenium Candles on a County Basis – local groups felt well supported.', 'Working together', 'General open meeting', 'Receiving news of activities with the county via the Ecumenical Newsletter', 'Being involved locally in sharing of services, activities and events through the churches', 'Being able to support activities which are not necessarily local'.

What were the sticking points?

'Not always being fully informed of events within the county', 'Not enough communication', 'Actual function and activity of CTin Herefordshire', 'More contact and communication would be appreciated', 'How does the finance side become effective?', 

Does your group reflect all the Christian groups in your area? If not where are the gaps? 'yes' for 3; 2 aware of gaps.

What suggestions can you offer for deepening participation in the life of Churches Together in Herefordshire?

'Better representation from the local groups would encourage more active involvement on a county basis and would promote more effective ministry and action', 'Joining with other ecumenical groups on occasion', 'Celebratory service', 'More News via Newsletter and from CTE', 'Events Diary – now listed in the Newsletter', 'having activities and events which are not directly church linked but have a Christian message underlying them. For example, talks on relevant issues, Participation in other village events through a presence at them'.

What suggestions can you offer for deepening relationship between Churches Together or Christians Together groups: Across the County with one another?

'Personal invitation to events', 'Informal discussion groups', 'More group contact--Lamb roast, joint worship', 'More action and less meetings – faith in action following the idea of the Focolare Movement', 'More co-ordination and communication. The Millenium Candle Project was a good 'county' exercise', 'by sharing news of goings on perhaps by letter from secretaries'.

And with the Sponsoring Body 'Churches Together in Herefordshire'?

'Annual joint worship and AGM', 'More event news in Newsletter', 'More county acticities would make a bigger witness eg: Jubilee??', 'To participate in regional or national events, led by CTiH eg: 19th June Fair Trade Lobby'.

What information/support/help do you look for from CTiH?

'Interest in what we do and ideas about what we can do together', 'None', 'Ideas. Support for local events/acts of witness', 'Sharing each others activities', 'More cross country involvement to give support and reduce isolation of each group'.

'Do you send news of your activities to the County Ecumenical Officer?

'yes, via minutes', 2 x 'yes', 2 x 'will do'.

How do you value the CTiH Ecumenical Newsletter?

'Very useful and an excellent vehicle for support and encouragement', 'Perhaps not as highly as we should', 'Wonderful! when we receive it', 'Informative-useful to have contact names and tel no's'.

Questionnaire results from clergy

Four responses were received from a possible 157.

If you have been involved in any way in 'Churches Together' or 'Christians Together' in Herefordshire: What were the good points?

'Understanding other ways of worship', 'Hearing reports from the churches/Open door etc', 'Sharing of information', 'Finding you have more in common than you expect', 'Meeting people from other denominations', 'Realising what other churches are doing', ', 'two good chairmen lately and it's much more lively and relevant'.

What were the sticking points?
'A lot of talk – little action', 'So little input from younger age groups, even from churches where there are youth/young adults', 'People are too busy to commit too much time', Not enough involvement for rural churches, activities and worship always take place in the town', 

Where would you place your present church or fellowship on an ecumenical commitment line of 1 (lowest) to 5 (highest) ??!!

'5', '3 (though we do help to run an ecumenical youth group)', '2', '3'.

What suggestions can you offer for deepening participation in the life of Churches Together in Herefordshire?

'Have more frequent joint evening worship, preferably when individual churches close in order to attend. Possibly 4 times a year plus Christmas, Easter and Christian Unity Week', 'Large scale rally/celebration with a good band and speaker (nationally recognised) would possibly encourage people to attend', 'Rural Churches, ie; small village churches already include worshippers from other denominations, but there is not much scope to join with other 'churches', as they are based in town. Not sure how this can be changed.'

What suggestions can you offer for deepening relationship between Churches Together or Christians Together groups: across the County with one another?

'Looking for work we need to do together', 'Best way is to work together on a project eg: a local mission. If people have something they can do or support something with an aim they agree with this is more positive than just attending each others services.', 'Dont know enough about the towns/villages involved and how the county events operate.'

With the Sponsoring Body 'Churches Together in Herefordshire'?

'A clearer rural focus'.

What information/support/help do you look for from CTiH?

'Mainly feedback to Churches together in Hereford City', 'What's on', 'Made aware of groups to get support from.. counselling etc'.

Do you send news of your activities to The County Ecumenical Officer?

'No', 'Not yet but we should', 'No', ', I imagine our rep does, she attends regularly'.

How do you value the CTiH Ecumenical Newsletter?

'Interesting. I read it. It could be a means of deepening relationships between churches in the County', 'Very good. informative.', 'Quite useful', 'yes'.
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Ecumenical Activities in the County of Herefordshire

Churches Together in Bromyard

· A marquee at the Bromyard Gala. This serves refreshments and has a stand with books and information about Christian activities in the area.

· Alpha Course.

· Production of 'Born For'

· Stations of the Cross art project

· Prayer and Praise hosted in turn by the churches

· Christmas/Easter card production

· Ecumenical Youth day at the Gaines conference centre

· Pentecost party

· Week of Prayer for Christian Unity

· Women's World Day of Prayer

· Good Friday march of witness

Burghill and Tillington Churches Together

· Summer outdoor Family Service with games and tea.

· Joint Harvest Festival Service in September.

· Songs of Praise after Christmas.

· Week of Prayer for Christian Unity - shared supper with informal service in the village hall.

· 5th Sunday - shared service.

· Wednesdays in Lent – soup, service and talk.

Churches Together in Colwall

· Lent lunches.

· Good Friday Walk of Witness.

· Christmas cards to all the villages which include information about Christmas services.

· Welcome pack for newcomers to the area. This gives general information as well as information about the various churches.

· Street Warden scheme.

· Joint service once a month held on a Sunday evening taking turns in each of the churches.

· 'Open Door' Coffee morning every Friday at the Free Church.

· Healing and Holders group. Leaders of this group have to have been on a course to qualify them.

· Lent discussion groups.

· Alpha Course.

· Prayer groups.

Ewyas Harold Council of Churches

· Service of Worship and prayer on the 5th Sunday, taking it in turns round the churches.

· Joint Advent service.

· Good Friday joint service.

· Lenten talks

· Summer 'Kids Club' Also at half term.

· Welcome pack – Directory of activities and events and times of church services. This directory goes to every B&B and guest house etc.

· Christian Aid.

Churches Together in Hereford City

· Week of Prayer for Christian Unity in the Cathedral and at Friends Meeting House

· WPCU Sunday evening service (various churches)

· Good Friday Witness in City Centre – over the last couple of years, there have been various retellings of the Good Friday Story plus hymns and prayers

· Christmas Witness in City Centre – special service with hymns and readings

· Weekly Service in the Cathedral for Peace (Wednesdays at 1.05 pm for 10-15 minutes led by various lay and clerical people)

· Christian Aid in Hereford – supervising role.

· Co-operation with other churches for witness and mission eg Hereford by the Sea and Planet Hereford in 2001 and 2002 respectively.

· Financial support for various local groups, eg help with purchase of banner and shelter for the Christmas witness in city centre, support for local rented homes deposit scheme, etc.

· Jubilee Service in the Cathedral.

Churches Together in Kington and District

· Jubilee Family Service.

· Support RC passion play

· Working towards a page in the Kington website

· Lent course/agape supper

· Good Friday procession of witness

· Christian Aid

· Healing services

· Christmas leaflets
Churches Together in Ledbury

· Monthly sandwich lunches with speakers.

· Joint Sunday service once a month held in each church in turn.

· Christian Aid.

· House groups supported by the ministers.

· Music group raising funds for mission

· Kids Praise

· Blessing of Undertakers' Chapel of Rest

· Come and Meet the Farmer (plus supplies of farm food)

· Use of new hospital chapel by CTL plus staffing/furnishing

· Weekly inter-denominational prayer meeting followed by public prayer together

· Lent groups

· Christmas and Easter cards and distribution

· Good Friday march of witness

· Civic service 'a really ecumenical event'

· Christmas banner, carols, and shop window display.

Churches Together in Leominster

The following activities are held under the umbrella of Churches Together in Leominster:

· Lenten Discussion Groups.

· Good Friday Walk of Witness. 

· Healing service in each church in turn.

· Every fourth Year a passion play is enacted in various places throughout the town.

· Welcome leaflet giving information about Leominster. Also notices of all the ministers, their telephone numbers and the times of all church services are displayed in the Tourist Information Office, all guest houses, nursing homes and residential homes.

· Christian Unity Week. This year we held this during the week commencing with Pentecost Sunday. We began with a family shared picnic. Everyone was given leaflets with the prayer for unity printed on and they were asked to say this prayer every day. At the close of the week a joint service was held to pray together for unity as God sees it.

Other activities also take place in Leominster:

· Alpha Course.

· Word of Life groups (Focolare).

· Wednesday once a month Christian Fellowship lunch group with speakers.

· Saturday Breakfast run by Baptists and Evangelical (I will let you know the name of the evangelical church concerned).

· Christian Aid collection.

· Women's World Day of Prayer.

· Exposition of the Blessed Sacrament took place in the Catholic Church on 11 September for prayers for the victims of the disaster of that date. The church remained open between 10am and 4pm and all were invited to come in for private prayer.

· Joint Songs of Praise during Leominster Festival.

Churches Together in Ross-on-Wye and District

· Day Conference on Faith and work

· Pancake Supper

· Passover Meal

· Women's World Day of Prayer

· Christian Aid

· Fair Trade

· 'Send a Cow' Campaign

· Joint Christmas Service held in Advent.

· Food Pantry for Homeless

· Christmas Cards to everyone in Ross

· Agape in Christian Unity week

· Christian Books given to local library

· Ecumenical 'Songs of Praise'

· Good Friday procession of witness

Weobley

· Joint Service on Good Friday

· Maundy Thursday hunger lunch

· Pentecost - open air service and meal

· Harvest Festival meal

· Christmas lunch, Christmas cards

· Songs of Praise for Christian Unity week

· Joint lunch for Mothering Sunday.

Compiled by Marie Friery and Jeanette Turner
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Both the Ecumenical Council and the Standing Committee were asked questions posed by the Review Group.

What is this committee/council for?

What is the reason for doing this?

How well is it fulfilling its purpose?

When looking at the date in the diary what is your reaction. . 'oh dear!, or we'll do a lot of useful work there?

If a denomination is sending representatives how do they feedback?

If a church leader misses a meeting does this matter and how do we make it matter?

Further questions from 'Between the Local and the National centre pages' such as: Are we a place of growing koinonia-common life? Do we facilitate mission rather than maintenance? Is there sufficient contact between them and local church life? Is the oversight of LEP's effective? Do we represent the whole range of church life in the area? and do we communicate our concerns and news effectively?

A strong call to reassess our purpose was bought to both meetings, in the light of our time when the Church does not have the same standing in society, seems to 'be loosing its grip' and has little sense of mission, with the further comment that it is all to do with praying together, studying the bible together and the faith.

The response from the standing committee was that the local churches 'do it' and the Council and Committee facilitate and guide. Roger Woodall submitted a report of that committee's response citing two examples of 'devoting ecumenical energy to serious current problems'. A) 'Drugs and Homelessness' when a full day was set aside to examine the issue with invited speakers and the hiring of premises' and B) 'A Vocations Committee' raised first by the Ecumenical Council, passed to the Standing Committee who through a smaller group investigated the possibility of an ecumenical presence in schools to advertise the many different types of religious vocation.

The Standing Committee were able to say clearly, to the two brand new members, that they felt 'their main function was to investigate and examine current issues on the ecumenical scene in a more detailed way than is possible at the Council and to make recommendations. Other functions are(a) to monitor the work of the CEO, giving both support and constructive advice (b) To hear about and advise upon the state of the ecumenical scene in the towns and villages, and (c) to receive the accounts and budgets and make recommendations to the Council.

The response of the Ecumenical Council was one of commitment to the Council and its purpose, which is fulfilled in working through all aspects expected in the constitution without some possibly knowing of it. Their knowledge of the local scene was apparent, with, earlier experiences of attempts to tackle issues ecumenically, leading to possible reluctance to doing something on a county wide basis. It was clear that in rural Herefordshire, with the City and towns surrounding it, that most ecumenical activity took place successfully, locally. All Council members were supportive of events that local groups were doing but personal and formal Council support and presence is little depending on location, availability and interest. The possibility of an Ecumenical Council imput into local life or events, as a group, was raised. The council affirmed that its main task is of steering and guidance and the one who does their work on the ground is the CEO.

It was felt that the wider constituency knew hardly anything at all about the Council and how Churches Together in Herefordshire works. There is a need to publicise this widely and to alert the local media so that a response can be made together when important matters are raised.

There was a sense of need for wider discussion of present information and ideas and for time for this not to be squeezed out as had the earlier proposed discussion of 'Between the local and the National'.

It was felt that CTiH could act as a good forum for theological discussion (Possibly by the Chairman convening and choice under 'Herefordshire Ecumenical Forum') with lay and clerical education in mind. (as well as opening this to RE classes)

With the wide range of churches represented it was thought that we could seek ways of sharing different styles of worship together, in the churches and on ecumenical formal occasions.

Jeanette Turner

May 2002
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Regional, Provincial and Diocesan Websites for Herefordshire

(or national Church if none locally exists)
· Anglican:

http://www.hereford.anglican.org/
Due to be launched in September 2002.

 

· Baptist:

http://www.baptist.org.uk/
On this site you can find email addresses and websites of Baptist Union Affiliated churches in Herefordshire. Ledbury Baptist church has a website but the calendar is for May 2002! (Ross-on Wye Baptist church has a website too – information supplied by Pansy James.)

 

· Methodist:

http://www.communigate.co.uk/here/herefordandrossmethodistcircuitchurches/index.phtml
 

Set up through Communigate, this gives details of churches in the Hereford and Ross Circuit but little else. It is affiliated to the national site but no calendar and little contact information.

· Orthodox

http://www.rocor.org.uk/index.htm
No information on the Herefordshire based congregation.

 

· Roman Catholic:

http://217.19.224.165/index.htm
 

The Archdiocese of Cardiff currently has no website. Some of the Catholic churches in Herefordshire, eg Our Lady’s, Hereford, do have one, but it is not regularly updated. The main site, address above, is due to be updated soon.

 

· Society of Friends:

http://www.quaker.org.uk/main.html
 

Nicely designed, though not kept that up to date as current calendar page has nothing in it (!) and was updated in April 2002. Little information on the regional Quaker set up.

 

· URC:

http://www.urcwestmidlands.org.uk
 

A simple, clean website with a calendar facility that could easily have an ecumenical news sections added. However, not many visitors so far.

Mark Johnson

4 September 2002 
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CHURCHES TOGETHER IN HEREFORDSHIRE

Constitution

1 Purpose

Churches Together in Herefordshire exists to oversee and encourage the activities of the local Councils of Churches and of the Sponsoring Bodies of each Local Ecumenical Partnership within Herefordshire. Its business will be guided by an Ecumenical Council comprising the five Church Leaders listed below (one of whom, or his/her approved nominee, shall be elected as Chairman for a term not exceeding three years) and two other people nominated by the appropriate authority within the respective denominations. Its Secretary shall be the County Ecumenical Officer and a Vice-Chairman shall be appointed from among the Herefordshire based denominational representatives.

The functions of the Ecumenical Council shall include the receiving of reports on local ecumenical activities, the consideration of objectives and programmes of the local agencies, the exchange and information of ideas, the initiation of new Local Ecumenical Partnerships and Councils of Churches, and the securing of financial resources to support its own activities. The Council shall meet at least twice in every year.

2 Local Churches Council

The Ecumenical Council shall make arrangements for the establishment of a Herefordshire Local Churches Council, comprising two representatives of each local Council of Churches and members of the Standing Committee described in Clause 5. A Chairman shall be appointed from among its membership and it shall appoint its own Secretary. This body shall meet at least twice in every year.

3 Local Sponsoring Bodies

The Ecumenical Council shall make arrangements for the establishment for each Local Ecumenical Partnership of a Local Sponsoring Body comprising one lay and one ordained person (not being members of a congregation within the Partnership) appointed by the appropriate body of each denomination in membership of the Ecumenical Council, together with a member of that Council. The Ecumenical Council shall appoint the Chairman and Secretary of each of the Sponsoring Bodies, and it shall be permissible for the Sponsoring Body to be given oversight of more than one Local Ecumenical Partnership. Each of these bodies would probably need to meet at least three times in every year.

4 Herefordshire Ecumenical Forum

At least once in every year the Chairman of the Ecumenical Council shall convene a Forum comprising the members of the bodies listed in the preceding paragraphs for common counsel.

5 Standing Committee

The Ecumenical Council shall appoint one representative from each denomination from among its own membership, one of whom shall be its Vice Chairman who shall be the Chairman of the Standing Committee. The Secretary of the Ecumenical Council shall also be the Secretary of its Standing Committee.

6 The Church Leaders shall be:

The Bishop of Hereford, the Archbishop of Cardiff, the Moderator of the United Reformed Church West Midlands Province, the General Superintendent of the Baptist Union West Midland Area, and the Chairman of the Methodist Church Birmingham District.

Amended 1996
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Conferences and Forums?

I have discussed at length both in the Standing Committee and the Ecumenical Council the future of the Spring Forum and the Autumn Conference. Attendance at both has been diminishing over the years and even when a major issue of Drugs and Homelessness is the subject the interest from church groups is almost non-existent. Generally they have been only supported by the local church grouping in whose area it was being held.

The following options were discussed, as alternatives, at the last Standing Committee meeting:

a treasure hunt (in cars)

b a social evening, with a buffet supper, for people to meet each other

c a 'large' event like the Spring Forum

d that the format remains unchanged but the venue is always in the City

e that as an event it 'has had its day' and not replace it with anything for the time being.

After a discussion it was agreed that, at least for the time being, there would be no more Conferences.

Ecumenical Council members were asked to consider this response and to look at the same principal being applied to the Forum. Members resolved that for the time being there would be no more Forums or Conferences and that the Standing Committee should look at the issue of how to bring the members of the constituent churches together. This would not preclude a Forum being held on important and relevant issues.

Ray Rose

extract from the Ecumenical Newsletter of Churches Together in Herefordshire,

summer 2000, page 16
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NOTES ON CHARITY REGISTRATION

FOR LOCAL CHURCHES TOGETHER GROUPS
1 Do we need to be concerned about charity registration?

Answer: Potentially yes. Any organisation which is a charity in England and Wales must apply to the Charity Commission for registration with some important exceptions (see 2 below). To be a charity, an organisation must have 'exclusively charitable purposes'. One of the defined charitable purposes is 'the advancement of religion' and Churches Together Groups come within that category.

2 What are the exceptions?

Answer: The major relevant exception is for a charity which has an annual income of less than £1,000.00 and does not own or occupy land or buildings and has no permanent endowment.

Very many local Churches Together organisations will come within this exemption and will therefore have no obligation to register with the Charity Commission. However, Churches Together Groups which employ personnel or have their own offices will not generally be exempt.

3 Are we not automatically registered through Churches Together in England?

Answer: No. Churches Together in England is a registered charity in its own right and is a distinct legal entity. Local groups are not covered by CTE’s registration.

4 How do we apply for registration?

Answer: The Charity Commission supply an application form (APP1) and a Trustee Declaration which need to be completed. They are then submitted with the charity’s governing document (see 5 below). The Charity Commission gives helpful advice and a useful starting point is their website: www.charity-commission.gov.uk
5 What sort of an organisation should we be?

Answer: Generally there are three types of charitable organisation:-

a An unincorporated association which is governed by a constitution and run by an executive or management committee. This will be the most usual for Churches Together Groups.

b An organisation established by a Trust Deed and governed by Trustees.

c A charitable company set up with Memorandum and Articles of Association and governed by a board of directors or council of management.

If you have a query as to the sort of organisation you should be, you are recommended to obtain appropriate legal advice.

6 Is there a standard form of constitution for local Churches Together Groups to use?

Answer: Although there is not a standard form CTE does have several examples of different forms of constitution for different size groups although it is obviously important that each group tailors its constitution to its own circumstances.

7 Who is responsible for running the organisation?

Answer: The 'charity trustees' have the responsibility of running the charity. Under Section 97 of the 1993 Charities Act charity trustees are defined as 'the persons having general control and management of the administration of a charity'. So in many cases in a local Churches Together Group, the executive or management committee members will be the charity trustees.

Charity trustees need to take their responsibilities seriously and the Charity Commissioners publication 'Responsibility of Charity Trustees' helpfully sets out these obligations. It is a general legal principle that those who run the charity should not financially benefit from it and they must act reasonably and prudently in all matters relating to the charity.

8 What are the ongoing responsibilities of a charity after registration?

Answer: Major obligations include:-

a Keeping proper accounts.

b Submitting an Annual Return to the Charity Commissioners where relevant.

c Notifying any changes made to the organisation’s governing document.

IMPORTANT NOTE

These are guidance notes only. Before taking any steps to apply to register your Churches Together Group as a charity you should make contact with the Charity Commission (addresses below) and take appropriate legal advice. The law is stated as at January 2002. 

Useful addresses
The Charity Commission

Harmsworth House, 13-15 Bouverie Street, London EC4Y 8DP

2nd Floor, 20 Kings Parade, Queens Dock, Liverpool L3 4DQ

Woodfield House, Tangier, Taunton, Somerset TA1 4BL

Telephone Enquiries: 0870 3330123

Website: www.charity-commission.gov.uk
This is a note from CTE's solicitor and reflects the legal situation at January 2002. This advice was included in Together Locally (pub CTE) when it was re-issued in autumn 2002.
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